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PRESIDENTIAL MESSAGE
Dear Fellow Federationists,
I am proud to tell you that 84 members of the NFB of NJ joined more than 2,800 Federationists in Dallas, Texas for the NFB’s National Convention in July. New Jerseyans presented and participated in numerous seminars, workshops, division meetings and, of course, several full days of information, demonstration and inspiration in “changing what it means to be blind.” ThruOurEyes.org, the Northeast Chapter’s Internet radio project, was featured at the convention, and New Jersey’s own Joe Cutter received the prestigious Schroeder Award. You can find more information on these stories in this issue of The Sounding Board. 
Also in this issue, in celebration of our 30th anniversary, you’ll find biographies of the leaders of the NFB of NJ. Read their stories, become familiar with who they are, and feel free to contact them at any time (contact info on pages 35 – 36). 
 This year’s State Convention – our 30th – will be held at the Crown Plaza Hotel in Clark, NJ, Friday, November 10 through Sunday, November 12, 2006. DO NOT miss this great opportunity to network, learn, have fun and reach out for new possibilities. Details are on page 33, and a registration form is included on page 34. At this year’s convention, we’ll be honoring First Vice President Ever Lee Hairston by presenting a scholarship in her name. Ever Lee, who recently moved to California to become an active grandmother of two adorable grandchildren, has given us over 20 years of encouragement and has challenged all of us to reach for greater possibilities. Another scholarship will be awarded in honor of Venetia Demson, former director of the Library for the Blind and Handicapped in Trenton, for her ongoing support in organizing many workshops, seminars and conferences for the blind community. If you would like to contribute to the scholarship fund honoring these two dynamic women, please make your check payable to NFBNJ, write “scholarship” in the memo portion of the check and send it to: NFBNJ, 254 Spruce St., Bloomfield, NJ, 07003.
As always, we ask you to please share this issue with family members, neighbors, teachers and friends. Information is power, and an understanding of blindness is the most important lesson that can be taught.


Yours in Federationism,

Joseph Ruffalo


President, NFB of NJ
Special Note: See you at the Crown Plaza Hotel in Clark, NJ,

November 10 – 12, 2006, for another OUTSTANDING State Convention!​
*************************
NEWSLINE HELPS BLIND PEOPLE ACCESS THE NEWS

By Jamie Stengle 

Reprinted from the Associated Press, 7/07/2006

Editor’s Note: For more information about NFB-Newsline, call 866-504-7300.
Several times a day, David DeNotaris gets up-to-date news by using a service for the legally blind that allows him to hear stories ranging from what's going on in his home state of New Jersey to what's happening on the other side of the world. Using a phone keypad, subscribers can choose the newspaper, section and article they want to read. And this year, the service provided by the National Federation of the Blind called the NFB-Newsline added stories from The Associated Press, allowing participants to hear news from around the world.
“To be able to access what you want when you want it…it's really tremendous,” said Mr. DeNotaris, 36, who works for New Jersey's Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired. “It's the world at our fingertips.”

The toll-free service was discussed Thursday at the Federation's Convention in Dallas. A Federation official told the group of about 3,000 people that a new feature will allow Newsline users to also receive news reports by e-mail. That information can be downloaded to machines that convert the print to audio or Braille, said John Pare, the Federation's director of sponsored technology programs.
In the United States, there are about 1.3 million legally blind people, according to the Federation. It's estimated that as many as 10 million Americans are blind or visually impaired.
Newsline was started in 1995 to provide stories to the legally blind in the Baton Rouge, LA, area with stories from USA Today. Since then, it has expanded to 51,000 subscribers in 39 states and Washington, D.C., with stories from more than 200 newspapers, including the Washington Post, The New York Times, the Wall Street Journal and several Spanish-language publications.
Pare said Newsline fits with several new developments that offer blind people access to information.
Those developments include a handheld reader, which takes a picture of such items as menus or receipts, and converts the text to audio. Developed by the Federation and inventor Ray Kurzweil, the device – dubbed the Kurzweil-National Federation of the Blind Reader – combines a personal data assistant and a digital camera.
*************************
JOE CUTTER RECEIVES SCHROEDER AWARD

Editor’s Note: This article has been condensed from the speech given by James Omvig as he presented Joe with this award at the NFB’s National Convention.
The officers and directors of the National Blindness Professional Certification Board (NBPCB) presented the 2006 Frederic K. Schroeder Award for outstanding contributions to the field of travel training for the blind to New Jersey’s own Joe Cutter. The honor is not automatically presented each year, but only so often as it has been earned through exemplary service in the field of work with the blind. 

No name holds more weight or lends more prestige and credibility in the field of Orientation and Mobility (O&M) than that of Dr. Frederic K. Schroeder. Fred Schroeder’s background and record of achievement set a singularly high standard of excellence for this award. Fred was the very first blind American to be accepted into and graduate from a master’s degree program at one of the old-line O&M university programs. Back in those days, the “good old boys” who ran these programs believed that sight was absolutely essential to teach travel skills to the blind. They reasoned that if they were all to insist that sight was an essential function of the position, then excluding the blind would not be discriminatory. Although Fred completed the program at San Francisco State University with high honors, professional certification was completely closed to all blind candidates at that time, and Fred never received AAWB/AER professional certification. However Dr. Fred Schroeder is now a certified O&M instructor: It seemed only fitting that he receive the very first National Orientation and Mobility Certification ever presented by the National Blindness Professional Certification Board. 

This brief history tells the story of why it is fitting that this award for excellence be named for him. Intelligence, drive, patience, compassion, stick-to-itiveness, good sense and a fierce passion for justice for the blind … what more can be said? 

With this as a backdrop, we turn to our 2006 award recipient. Joe Cutter first earned an undergraduate degree in sociology from Bloomfield College. He then went on to earn a master’s degree in special education with a special certificate as a teacher of the blind from Trenton State College (now known as The College of New Jersey). 

Joe’s first job was working with a group of blind high school-age residents of the Johnstone Training and Research Center in Bordentown, NJ. Before long, Johnstone requested that someone come to the institution to train Joe in O&M. In 1972, when there was a vacancy for an O&M instructor at the New Jersey Commission for the Blind, Joe got the job. 

Within a couple of years, the Commission identified a serious problem: There was an enormous void concerning independence and mobility skills among the blind youth of New Jersey. Joe was asked if he would like to work with very young children, and thus began the Early Childhood O&M Program of the New Jersey Commission for the Blind. Joe’s new program focused on blind children from birth to age seven and was the first such program in the country.

By 1990, Joe was recognized by the New Jersey Commission as its Teacher of the Year. As a part of this recognition, Joe was presented with a cash award. Consistent with the character of the man, Joe used the money from his award to enable parents of blind children to attend infant development lectures at Rutgers University and organized a trip for blind children and their families to the newly created audio-described performance of the New Jersey Ballet’s Nutcracker Suite. It was in this phase of his life that our own Carol Castellano met Joe Cutter and persuaded him to become involved in the National Federation of the Blind.

In 1994, Joe initiated the “Cane Walk” at the National Convention of the National Federation of the Blind, an event which has grown in popularity every year and in which he still takes part. At the same convention, Joe was presented with the Federation’s “Distinguished Educator of Blind Children” award. He is currently working on a book which will be out sometime in the coming year. 

Although he is sighted, Joe exhibits a fierce passion for justice for the blind, and he exemplifies the personal dedication, teaching skills and professional excellence which are the hallmarks of the National Blindness Professional Certification Board. His teaching services have had a profound, positive and lasting impact upon countless blind consumers of services.

*************************
ANIL LEWIS TO SPEAK AT NFB OF NJ STATE CONVENTION
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	Anil Lewis


Anil Lewis was born in 1964 in Atlanta, Georgia. He is the third of four children. Both his older brother and older sister became legally blind at an early age from retinitis pigmentosa. Anil was originally labeled educable mentally retarded but eventually became the first member of his family to attend a four-year college, obtaining his master’s degree in public administration from Georgia State University in 2003. He has excelled academically, received many awards and participated as a dynamic leader in many civic organizations.

Even though he was diagnosed at age 9 with retinitis pigmentosa, his vision was fairly unaffected until age 25. At that point, although he had always considered himself socially aware, he became personally acquainted with actual social injustice and discrimination. “I am ashamed that only personal experience brought this awakening and decision to take action. But I am proud that I did take action and remain committed today to making a difference in the lives of others.”

Anil is currently employed by the law offices of Martin and Jones as the Georgia Client Assistance Program counselor/advocate, advocating for people with disabilities every day. He was appointed by the governor as a board member and is the current president of the Statewide Independent Living Council of Georgia, an organization promoting independent living for those with severe disabilities. He also serves as chairman of the board of directors of the Disability Law and Policy Center of Georgia. All of these organizations recognize that people with disabilities are integral, necessary members of society and reflect the world’s typical diversity. Further, each works to ensure that the policies and programs developed for people with disabilities are created and implemented by people with disabilities.
Anil is President of the NFB of Georgia and also serves on the National Federation of the Blind board of directors. A recipient of the Kenneth Jernigan Memorial Scholarship, he received an Outstanding Alumnus award from Georgia State and was also a 2003 Georgia State Torch Bearer of Peace Award recipient. 

Of his personal life, Anil says that his proudest accomplishment is his bright, ambitious son Amari, born in 1997. Balancing his many civic responsibilities with his personal life as a father is undoubtedly his greatest challenge. His greatest success has been overcoming the temptation to subside into becoming an unmotivated, self-pitying person with a disability. He thinks his greatest contribution so far has been to encourage other people with disabilities to believe in themselves and to understand that they can make a difference.
*************************
BIOGRAPHIES

Editor’s Note: In celebration of the 30th anniversary of the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey, we’d like to introduce you to those who make our organization both powerful and passionate. 
*************************
JOSEPH RUFFALO

President, National Federation of the Blind of NJ

Board of Directors, National Federation of the Blind

Born July 6, 1949, in Montclair and raised in Bloomfield, NJ, Joseph Ruffalo, Jr., had already graduated from Bloomfield High School, attended Montclair State College and served America in Vietnam, where he earned a Bronze Star, before he learned in 1976 that retinitis pigmentosa would slowly claim his vision. For six years he continued his work as a manager in a Thom McAn shoe store, but by 1983 he began looking for guidance about how to achieve greater proficiency and control over his life as a blind adult.

The staff at the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center, then located in Newark, told him he should not learn to use a cane, read Braille or master any adaptive devices because he still had enough vision to do without them. Though eager to obtain the necessary skills, at the time Joe believed he had no recourse but to adhere to the advice of the only professionals he knew. Not until 1986 did he learn to use a cane, and he accomplished that by teaching himself. While at JKRC, Joe discovered a talent for baking, which led to a successful 9-year career as the owner of a pastry business.

In 1988 Joe tentatively attended his first NFB chapter meeting in Newark. He reports that after 10 minutes he knew that his life was about to change dramatically. Realizing that the NFB was a place of fraternity and empowerment, empathy and accomplishment, Joe says, “I saw blind people doing things I wanted to do. They were holding jobs, volunteering and achieving in every pursuit.” This was the beginning of Joe's own growth and achievement. In 1990 he became Second Vice President of the New Jersey affiliate; two years later he was First Vice President; and by 1993 he was President of the NFB of New Jersey, a position he maintains tirelessly to this day. “It is a tremendous honor and responsibility to promote positive attitudes about blindness and the abilities of blind people,” Joe comments.

But Joe's community involvement has not been limited to the National Federation of the Blind. He has been a leader in the Lions Club for over 18 years, serving as President for three. He has also held positions as Zone/Regent Chair and serves on the District 16-E Cabinet.  In the Knights of Columbus, Joe has held the positions of Guard, Warden and Deputy Grand Knight, and while in the Cub Scouts of America he has been both a den leader and cubmaster. As Past President of the Special Education Parent and Professional Organization and Past Chairman of the Board of Trustees of the New Jersey Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired, he has further worked to assure the full integration of people with disabilities into society. 
Joe attended the Therapeutic Massage Center to obtain certification in massage therapy and from 1998 to 2000 provided massage for staff, patients and visitors at Clara Maass Medical Center in Belleville, before moving his practice to a private office. He has served as a consultant to the Somerset School of Massage, making recommendations to staff and students and answering questions about training methods for blind students.

Joe also works to smooth others' transitions from dependence to independence as a leader in two programs sponsored by the New Jersey Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired. He is employed by the First Occupational Center of New Jersey as a program specialist in the Senior Community Independent Living Services (SCILS) program. The SCILS program identifies people over age 55 in Essex and Ocean counties who have experienced vision loss, with the goal of teaching independence skills so that these seniors can remain active in the community and independent in their homes. As State Program Director and Northern Region Coordinator of the Leadership, Education, Advocacy and Determination (LEAD) program, administered in partnership with Heightened Independence and Progress, Joe provides mentoring activities for blind teenagers and their families. 

Joe’s many contributions to the community were recognized in November 2000 when he was honored with the Partnership for Progress Award at the New Jersey Commission's Believe and Achieve 90th Anniversary celebration. In July 2001 his leadership in the blindness community was again acknowledged when he was elected to the Board of Directors of the National Federation of the Blind. In October of 2002 the State of New Jersey honored Joe by presenting him with the New Jersey Vietnam Service Medal.

Joe has always been encouraged and supported by his wife of 28 years, Judy, and his two sons, Joseph and James. Joseph and his wife Bettina, graduates of San Francisco State University, are entrepreneurs in a pet care service business named Ruff Ruff Pet Care.   James, an Eagle Scout, has recently graduated with a degree in graphic and Web design.
In his spare time, Joe likes sports of all kinds, especially baseball and basketball, and enjoys hosting Thru Our Eyes, an Internet radio show (www.thruoureyes.org) that highlights blindness issues, discusses technology and promotes positive attitudes about blindness.
Joe’s life and work express his commitment to the blind and their struggle for equality in society. Joe's achievements stand as an example for others, like those of the Federationists who deeply impressed him at his first chapter meeting. He achieves and grows, facing every challenge with energy, enthusiasm and common sense. In so doing, he exemplifies his belief that “one of the most important things for members of the blind community to do is to teach the public that blindness is only a characteristic. With the proper training, skills, attitude and techniques, blindness can be reduced to a physical nuisance.”
*************************
EVER LEE HAIRSTON
First Vice President, NFB of NJ

Ever Lee is a native North Carolinian who left the cotton fields of Davie County, NC and went on to overcome the challenges of being black, blind and female. She received her spiritual foundation from her parents, Arizona and Clarence Hairston, and grew up in the Buncombe Baptist Church, Lexington, NC. The story of the Hairstons, which has been published in the book The Hairstons: An American Family in Black and White, includes a chapter focusing on Ever Lee’s life on the plantation.  Ever Lee also includes being featured on the CBS television program “60 Minutes” as one of the highlights of her life’s journey.

Ever Lee describes herself as Black, Blind, Successful and Blessed as she travels throughout the U.S. and abroad lobbying for the blind.  As an activist in the blind community, she is the First Vice President of the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey and founder of the Garden State Chapter, Cherry Hill, NJ.  She serves as coordinator of the New Jersey Commission for the Blind’s LEAD program, mentoring blind and visually impaired teens and teaching leadership, education, advocacy and determination.

Ever Lee earned her bachelor’s degree at North Carolina Central University, Durham, NC and her Alcohol and Drug Clinical Supervision Certification from Rowan College, Glassboro, NJ and Rutgers University, New Brunswick, NJ. She received Braille, mobility and adaptive technology skills training from the Louisiana Center for the Blind in Ruston, LA.   
Ever Lee began her teaching career with the Camden (NJ) City Board of Education. However, her teaching career was short lived due to impending blindness resulting from an eye condition called retinitis pigmentosa. 
In 1983, she began a new career with the Camden County Department of Health and Human Services, Division of Substance Abuse. Ever Lee has served in many capacities for the division over the past 23 years, and she currently holds the position as Assistant Director of Rehabilitation.  She is an advocate for her clients and an inspiration to her staff members.  Her courage and strength make her a sought-after motivational speaker and presenter in the field of addiction.  

Ever Lee is very active in her community and church and is featured regularly with the Bethany Baptist Church Drama Ministry.  She is a founder and member of the National Association of Negro Business and Professional Women’s Clubs, Inc., Delaware Valley Club.  She also serves on the Advisory Board for the Collections Committee for the National Library of Congress, Washington, D.C. and the National Federation of the Blind Scholarship Committee, Baltimore, MD.
Ever Lee’s achievements have been recognized by many community organizations. She was named Employee of the Year by the Camden County Department of Health & Human Services and Woman of the Year by the Delaware Valley Chapter of the National Association of Negro Business and Professional Women’s Clubs Inc. She received the Unsung Hero Award from the Camden County Human Relations Committee and the Speakers Award from Toastmasters International. She was also recognized for Outstanding Women’s Achievement by the Girl Scouts of America in Cherry Hill, NJ.

Ever Lee is the proud mother of one son, Victor, and is blessed with a daughter-in-law and two adorable grandchildren.  She enjoys traveling, reading a good novel and being surrounded by her extended family and friends.
*************************
JERILYN HIGGINS

Second Vice President, NFB of NJ & President, Central Jersey Chapter

Jerilyn was born in Newark, NJ. When she was six years old, her family ophthalmologist diagnosed her with retinitis pigmentosa, a progressive eye disease that leads to blindness.  Back in the 1960s, no one seemed to understand that a person who is blind could lead a fulfilling life.  Her family and friends did not want to discuss her blindness with her nor anyone else. During Jerilyn’s childhood, there were no support groups for families with blind children.  

Their avoidance of the blindness issue made Jerilyn feel that being blind was not acceptable, and that it would lead to a bleak future. She pretended her vision was better than it was to shield others from feeling sad for her.

In second grade, Jerilyn became a client of the Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired.  The CBVI, a state agency for the visually impaired, provided readers and mobility instruction, and placed her in what was then called a “sight conservation class.” Jerilyn was expected to read print relying on magnifying glasses, a task that she could not perform efficiently due to her deteriorating vision.  She was never introduced to alternative modes of reading such as Braille or talking books. As a consequence, she required readers to complete her high school education.

Despite her lack of alternative reading skills and confused feelings about her abilities as a person who is blind, Jerilyn was determined to get an education. Following high school graduation, she attended Fairleigh Dickinson University where she acquired a bachelor’s degree in elementary education. 

Jerilyn taught sixth grade for one year.  The work was both challenging and rewarding; however, her lack of alternative reading and writing skills caused her to pursue other vocational options. 

Jerilyn was then hired as an interviewer at the Newark Job Bank.  After three years there, she left to raise her family, spending eight years as a full-time homemaker and mother, den mother, Sunday school teacher and a member of the PTA. Throughout these years she was not aware of the Federation.  In retrospect, she feels that early participation in NFB activities would have enhanced her life by teaching her to adapt to her blindness and to develop blindness skills. 

In 1987 Jerilyn’s life took a turn for the better.  She had the opportunity to attend her first National Federation of the Blind Convention in Phoenix, Arizona, where many people like herself spoke about what it meant to be blind.  This type of atmosphere made Jerilyn explore her feelings about blindness.  It inspired her to overcome the low expectations that she had accepted for herself and other blind people. Jerilyn was particularly impressed with the competence, positive attitudes, success and level of productivity in the lives of Federationists. She is grateful to those Federationists who were advocating for equal rights for the blind and passing legislation that has greatly benefited the lives of all blind people.

Upon returning from the National Convention, Jerilyn immediately joined a local NFB Chapter and soon after held several positions on the NFB State Affiliate Board. Now she is President of the NFB of NJ’s Central Jersey Chapter, which currently maintains 40 members. Jerilyn encourages those blind persons who are interested in living a happy, productive life to join a local chapter and help change what it means to be blind. 

Currently, Jerilyn is a rehabilitation teacher who has taught for the New Jersey Commission for the Blind and for the Foundation for the Blind in Denville.  In addition, she is employed by Heightened Independence and Progress as a coordinator in the LEAD mentoring program. She works with blind and visually impaired teenagers to develop their Braille, assistive technology and life skills.
Jerilyn enjoys cooking and baking for family and friends, and she’s often requested to cater events. Her other interests include hiking and shopping at the mall.  

*************************
GERALD MORENO

Secretary, NFB of NJ & First Vice President, Northern Chapter

In 1968, Jerry Moreno had graduated Belleville (NJ) High School and was an aspiring freshman at Rutgers University. In late 1969, he had to stop driving because his eyesight had deteriorated. “At that point,” Jerry says, “I went through what many blind people go through. Many weeks and many tests later, I was declared legally blind.”  At this time, he had no idea that there was a National Federation of the Blind.
Jerry registered with the library in Trenton, RFB in Princeton and the New Jersey Commission for the Blind. At that time, the Commission paid for his tuition and books, and even gave him some spending money. He still didn’t know about the NFB. He graduated in 1972 with a B.A. in economics and began his job search. “No one was interested,” he says. “I felt alone in a world full of people.”
In November 1973, Jerry was shopping in W.T. Grants Department Store and stopped to ask a question of one of the employees. They got to talking, and Jerry related his story to the employee, including the fact the he had no job and his wife was four months pregnant. Little did Jerry know, but he was talking to the store manager! The manager encouraged Jerry to immediately complete an application for a job, and Jerry was hired on the spot. “He gave me a chance,” Jerry says.

Although grateful for the opportunity, Jerry continued searching for more lucrative employment to support his young family. In 1974, he landed a job as a social worker for the Essex County Division of Welfare. Soon after, he took over the Work Registration Project. “The fact that I was legally blind didn't enter into the equation,” Jerry reports. In 1980, he was promoted to Family Service Supervisor, and in 1993, was promoted to Assistant Administrative Supervisor of Family Services. Today, Jerry manages the Military Park Citizen Service Center with over 80 employees. The Service Center takes applications and establishes eligibility for temporary assistance for needy families, food stamps, general assistance and various Medicaid programs. The Service Center also has an Outreach Unit. Some of Jerry’s time during each week is spent attending meetings or accompanying his staff to various town or community events to introduce the public to the benefits available. Over the years, Jerry has served as Shop Steward for his union.

In 1994, Jerry spotted an article on technology in the NJ Library's spring newsletter. Realizing the efficiencies that assistive technology would afford him, Jerry contacted David DeNotaris, who introduced him to the world of technology. As a result of that conversation, Jerry now uses a computer with a screen reader to access MS Word and Excel, as well as various Social Service applications, and he uses a scanner to scan in documents that he needs to read. He has also become a savvy Internet surfer. However, not only did David introduce Jerry to technology, but he also told him about an organization – the National Federation of the Blind – that could benefit him. 

“I believe that one of the most important things we can do as members of the NFB,” Jerry says, “is to spread the word about this organization and how it can help you. Then, you, in turn, can help others.”

In addition to the NFB, Jerry shares his time and many talents with a number of community organizations. He serves on the boards of the NJ Commission for the Blind, the Senior Community Independent Living Services – First Occupational Center of the Oranges and the Essex County Special Transportation Department. He is a member of the Belleville Lions Club, the Silver Lake Civic Association of Belleville and the Rutgers University Alumni Association. In 1988, he earned a bachelor’s degree in biblical studies from Logos Bible College, and today he is a certified Sunday school teacher and a field minister of the Nutley Abundant Life Worship Center. He has also been involved in local politics and assisted on several campaigns. In 1998 he was named Essex County Handicapped Citizen of the Year.

Like his community activities, Jerry’s personal interests are many and varied. “One pastime that both my wife Madeline and I enjoy is playing with or taking care of our grandchildren,” Jerry says. “As rewarding as work is, both emotionally and financially, I would rather retire and spend my time with the grandkids.” Married 33 years, Jerry and Madeline are the parents of Michelle and Jerry. Jerry and his wife Odile have two children: Abrianna, 2, and Janson, 1.
Jerry enjoys New York Yankees baseball, and so far this year, he and his son watched the Yankees play in Philadelphia and the Braves at Yankee Stadium. An avid Honeymooners fan, Jerry recently purchased a DVD audio extracting  program and is in the process of compiling MP3 files of all the classic 39 Honeymooner episodes. He also enjoys taking walks with his wife and going to the Jersey Shore. He listens to 50’s and 60’s music on Sirius Satellite radio and sings along when he hears his favorite song, “Under the Boardwalk,” by the Drifters. In addition to the Honeymooners, his other favorite TV shows are Star Trek and Jeopardy. And, no surprise to anyone who’s been involved with the NFB of NJ’s Holiday Raffle and party, Jerry’s favorite movie is It’s a Wonderful Life while his favorite book is A Christmas Carol. 
“I believe that to realize your potential and succeed, you must first realize that you can,” Jerry says. “I believe that in everyone there is the potential to succeed as well as to fail.”

“Each of us is like a seed,” he continues. “Given the right circumstances, a seed will produce fruit. The same seed left on a shelf will bear no fruit. The choice is ours.”

*************************
DAVID MOSTELLO
Board Member, NFB of NJ & Secretary, Capital Chapter

Growing up in Northern New Jersey in the 1970s, David Mostello did not have opportunities with technology and adaptive equipment that exist today. He attended a private school and received daily Braille instruction from the Mount Carmel Guild. When he was in 4th Grade, David received a closed circuit TV (CCTV) that he could use to read his printed books. At about this time, David’s family relocated to Central Jersey, where he began attending the local public school.  For the next seven years, David relied on his CCTV and a typewriter, until his aunt introduced him to his first computer: an Apple, equipped with a voice synthesizer.
As a high school student at West Windsor – Plainsboro High School, David was a DJ at WWPH, the school’s 10-watt FM radio station. Every Friday he would bring his record collection to school and play oldies on the air for an hour after school.  

His participation in the school radio station and other activities led to his completion of a volunteer internship with the Federal Communications Commission in Washington, D.C. during the summer of his junior year in high school. The internship with the Federal Communications Commission was obtained through the assistance of the Washington Center for Internships and Academic Scholarships (www.twc.edu). David considers the completion of the internship one of his greatest achievements.  Not only did he rely on the Apple computer with a voice synthesizer, two 5¼ inch floppy disk drives and 128K memory, but David also hired his own readers, cooked his own meals and used public transportation throughout the nation’s capital and suburban Maryland and Virginia. His experience as a Washington intern boosted his confidence enough that he decided to attend the Federation’s National Convention in New Orleans, LA in July 1991. The experience also further developed David’s interest in civics and encouraged him to become active in organizations like the NFB of NJ. 

A graduate of Seton Hall University, South Orange, NJ, David holds a bachelor of arts degree in history/pre-law, a background which would prove useful when he signed on in 1994 as the affiliate’s Legislative Coordinator.  During the next 10 years, his duties included scheduling appointments with Congressmen’s offices for the annual Washington Seminar, maintaining a database of state and federal legislators, and drafting position statements, press releases and other correspondence for the state affiliate. His energy and enthusiasm also contributed to the founding of the affiliate’s Capital Chapter in 2001.

*************************
MARY JO PARTYKA

Board Member, NFB of NJ & President, Capital Chapter

Mary Jo lives in Hamilton Township, NJ with her husband Stan and two children. Stan works in the Commission for the Blind’s Vending Stand Program and has worked at various facilities during the past 30 years. Her daughter Colleen is a junior majoring in computer science at Drexel University, and her son Keith is a high school freshman who loves playing football. They are both honor students.  “I am fortunate to have a large extended family and a group of friends who have always been there for us,” Mary Jo says. “We also try to be there for them.”

Mary Jo was an avid reader of the Braille Monitor for 15 years before joining the NFB of NJ. Blind all her life as a result of retinopathy of prematurity, Mary Jo always considered herself flawed in some way and didn’t always feel good about herself. “I joined the NFB for a somewhat selfish reason,” she recalls. “I found the Braille Monitor articles valuable because they focused on blind people who did things rather than those who sat around complaining about how difficult life was.”

Always a high achiever, Mary Jo wanted to be like those who were doing things. She thought about joining an NFB Chapter, but realized that it would take an hour for her to travel to the meetings. She contacted State President Joe Ruffalo and inquired about starting a Chapter that would serve the Trenton/Princeton area. After meeting some conditions – like attending other Chapter meetings and familiarizing herself with NFB philosophy – Mary Jo founded the Capital Chapter. “My six years as Chapter President have been rewarding,” she says, “and the most enjoyable part is seeing my Chapter members work together and help each other. They are great at welcoming new people and always come through, no matter what adventure we become involved in.”

She also feels privileged to serve on the NFB of NJ State Board, and has chaired the Resolutions Committee for the past three years.
Mary Jo has worked at the Division of Family Development for almost 30 years. Today, she writes fair hearing decisions concerning New Jersey’s welfare assistance programs, but her first job in the Division was as a hotline attendant. Eventually, she supervised that hotline. With a bachelor’s degree in social work and a master’s in counseling, Mary Jo enjoyed the contact with people that she got while working and supervising the hotline. Although she still thinks that working on a hotline is a custom-made job for a blind person, she wanted to do something different because she wanted people in the Division to know that she was capable. She started her current job seven years ago, and she likes it because each case is different.
“I’m always using my writing skills, and I’ve had to become more familiar with the different program regulations,” she says. “I use data on my computer which was not previously available to me. I could not do my job without my Optacon, scanner, computer and Braille. I also consider myself fortunate because my supervisor places me in charge of our unit when she isn’t there. I enjoy my work and my co-workers.”
In her spare time, Mary Jo likes to read, experiment on the computer, entertain and listen to music. She’s been doing yoga for three years and exercises daily. She has been singing in her church choir for 19 years and recently joined the contemporary ensemble, which sings on the altar. In addition to singing, she recently began leading the congregation in song as a cantor. She credits her choir director for allowing her to do this.

Although she received degrees in counseling, Mary Jo developed her active listening skills through her involvement with Mercer County Contact, a telephone crisis-intervention hotline. Although she stopped working on the phones after her children were born, she credits her two years experience as Contact’s Board Chairperson with developing skills that would prove invaluable in her current position as the President of the Capital Chapter. Mary Jo also served on the Board of her children’s school’s PTA for six years and as a member of the Commission for the Blind’s Central Jersey Advisory Council from 2001 to 2005. She currently holds an advocacy position and serves as the Co-chairperson of the Policy Subcommittee for the Division of Developmental Disabilities Personal Assistant Advisory Council. She has also been a member of the Friends of the Library for the Blind and Physically Handicapped for the past eight years.
 Mary Jo’s philosophy in life is to get involved and to help others. “If you help others,” she says, “you are also helping yourself.” Her favorite quote appears at the bottom of all of her e-mail messages. She made it up herself, and it reads, “When you experience pain, you experience growth.” She believes she’s had a lot of wonderful experiences in her life, but she’s learned to become a stronger person through the painful moments. 
*************************
LYNN REYNOLDS

Board Member & Legislative Coordinator, NFB of NJ

Vice President, Central Jersey Chapter

Lynn Reynolds has two children of whom she is very proud.  Her son Eric, 25, lives in Maryland, and works for a financial firm.  Stephanie, who is married and working toward a degree in elementary education, has a 2-year-old son named Christian. Of course, Lynn is very proud of her grandson, too. Lynn also has a wonderful guide dog named Jake, a 4-year-old yellow golden lab mix.

Through the Randolph-Shepard program, Lynn is a self-employed vendor at the Teterboro Post Office. She was looking for a job and wanted to go through the training to see if she would like being self employed. Six years later, she still likes running her own business. The facility is strictly an all-vending location, and she has two part-time employees. The adaptive equipment she uses includes talking coin and bill counters, an I.D. Mate for identifying products, and a device that connects to her vending machines and reads functions of the machines.  

Whether going to conventions or going on vacations, travel is her favorite hobby. She especially enjoys cruises.  She also enjoys working out at the gym, going out with friends and, most of all, spending time with her grandson and her family.

On the national level, Lynn is a Board member of the NFB’s National Association of Blind Merchants.  She also serves on the Committee of Blind Operators for the B.E.P., of which she is currently Chairperson.

Lynn's life philosophy is to have a positive attitude about things that we may encounter. She believes that most challenges can be faced if we believe things can be worked out in a positive result. “We do face many obstacles as blind persons, both literally and figuratively,” she says, “and we must learn how to get through them, and be assertive.  We can accomplish anything we put our minds to.”

*************************
RYAN STEVENS
Board Member, NFB of NJ & President, Garden State Chapter

 
 “I joined the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey because I wanted to better understand how to be a successful blind person,” Ryan Stevens says. “I have continued so that I can help other blind persons achieve the same goal.” In addition to his leadership roles on the State level of the organization, Ryan serves as a regional coordinator for the LEAD program, where he works with blind and visually impaired teens.
Ryan is a Senior Programmer/Analyst for InspiriTec, Inc. in Philadelphia.  He has been with the company since its inception in 2000.
 He belongs to the Philadelphia Rowing Program for the Disabled and enjoys tandem biking and indoor rock climbing. He also enjoys solving various kinds of puzzles.
*************************
DANIEL FACCHINI

President, Northeast Chapter

Dan Facchini was born in 1967 in Hackensack, NJ and was diagnosed with retinitis pigmentosa when he was three years old. At that time, his ophthalmologist prescribed glasses. Seven years later, Dan was involved in an accident, and he lost his right eye. The young Dan felt that the best part about that was that he was out of school for two months.

 All through his school years, Dan was involved with the Commission for the Blind. During his high school years, he attended a technical school and had training in auto mechanics. It was at that time that the Board of Education told his family that they were going to remove him from the Shop due to his vision loss. His parents, along with his Shop teacher, fought for him to stay in the program. Finally the Board conceded, and Dan was able to complete the course.

When it came time to graduate, Dan was offered a placement in a dealership if he waited another year, but that placement never happened. Dan landed a job on his own in a small, local gas station up the street from his house. He stayed at this job for 15 years, working his way up to shop manager.

 In 1995 Dan’s RP was progressing rapidly and work was becoming a struggle. After Dan heard about the National Federation of the Blind from a family member, he contacted Joe Ruffalo, who encouraged him to attend the group’s upcoming State Convention in Tinton Falls. At the convention, he was amazed to see so many successful blind people and hear so many uplifting stories. 

 Shortly after that, Dan was hit by a car while walking home from work. With the inspiration of his Convention experience to support him, he decided to get some mobility training from the NJ Commission for the Blind.  He retired from the gas station and went to the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center in New Brunswick for training. It was there that Dan was evaluated for the Business Enterprise Program.

In 2001 he attended the training program at The Seeing Eye for his first guide dog. He received a wonderful dog named Sellers, and once again, his life changed for the better. He felt free and alive.  In 2003 Dan was awarded his first Business Enterprise facility in a Paramus veterans home. It was a small snack bar with a few vending machines. He was there for a year and a half when he was awarded his second location. It was a much larger vending facility in the Newark Post Office. At that time Dan was managing two locations.  

In March of 2003, Joe Ruffalo asked Dan to help organize a new NFB Chapter in the Bergen County area. Dan served as Vice President of the new Northeast Chapter for a year, and then was elected President. He’s proud of the Chapter’s success, especially the development of their Web site (ThruOurEyes.org), their Internet radio show and their outreach to the public.
 Presently Dan is a volunteer for the LEAD program, a certified vending trainer for the Business Enterprise Program and a member of the Committee of the Blind Operators.

  Dan has been to three NFB National Conventions, and he says each one gets better. At his first Convention, he was the recipient of the Jernigan Scholarship. 

In Dan’s spare time, he enjoys taking care of the family swimming pool and all the mechanical and electrical details of the house and the surrounding grounds.

*************************
EDWIN LEWINSON
President, Northern Chapter

“It’s better to light a candle than to curse the darkness.”

Dr. Ed Lewinson has been a member of the National Federation of the Blind since 1967. At that time, he lived in New York. He has since moved to New Jersey, and he joined the NFB of NJ at its founding in 1976. He is currently a member of both the New Jersey and New York NFB affiliates. A retired history professor who grew up in Detroit, Ed has spent recent years protesting for social justice. “I feel that blind people, like other people with grievances, should join together to improve their situations,” he says.

As guided by his life philosophy – “to do the best that I can” – Ed works toward the goal of social justice with a number of local organizations, among them the NFB of NJ. He’s also on the Board of New Jersey Peace Action, is a member of the People’s Organization for Progress in Newark and the South Orange Lions Club, and is a volunteer at the International Action Center in New York. He traveled to Iraq several times before the war to end the sanctions, and has visited Cuba with Ifco-Pastors for Peace. 

In his free time, Ed enjoys reading and playing with his dog. 

*************************
CAROL CASTELLANO
President, Parents of Blind Children-NJ

Carol Castellano has been involved with the National Federation of the Blind for nearly 22 years, finding inspiration in the organization’s positive messages about blindness and the abilities of blind people. “The Federation gave me support, encouragement and great ideas about bringing up my blind child,” Carol says. “I credit Federation philosophy for the high self-esteem and independence my daughter has today.”
In addition to being President of Parents of Blind Children-NJ, Carol is a member of the Northern Chapter of the NFB of NJ and 1st Vice President of the National Organization of Parents of Blind Children. 

Carol and her husband Bill Cucco have two children: Serena Cucco, 22, the blind member of the family, and John Cucco, 19.  Bill works as a Public Defender in Newark.  Serena will be a senior at Manhattanville College in the fall, and John will be a sophomore at Brown University.
Carol’s work with POBC-NJ takes up most of her time.  She writes articles for Future Reflections and the Braille Monitor, she writes and edits the In Touch newsletter, presents trainings for parents and teachers, and provides support and advocacy at IEP meetings for families with blind children.  She is also the author of three books, The Bridge to Braille: Reading and School Success for the Young Blind Child, Because Books Matter: Reading Braille Books with Young Blind Children, and Making It Work: Educating the Blind/Visually Impaired Student in the Regular School.  In addition, she works part-time as a job coach for a man with disabilities.

Carol enjoys hiking and biking, singing and dancing.  She describes reading and traveling as “great pleasures” and wonders, “Does lying in the sun at the beach count as a sport?”
Carol is a member of the State Rehabilitation Council and was recently appointed by the Governor to the Policy Advisory Council on Human Services Restructuring.  
As far as describing her philosophy for life, Carol says, “My dad always taught us to appreciate what we have in life, especially the people.” That said, Carol’s favorite quote is, “Don’t think limits; think possibilities.”
*************************
DAVID DENOTARIS
Mentor & Motivator, Coordinator of NFB Newsline
David DeNotaris was diagnosed with retinitis pigmentosa, a degenerative eye condition, at the age of 4.  Although he had adequate vision to read with a magnifier, he was taught Braille by the NJ Commission for the Blind in kindergarten in Belleville (NJ) Public School #10.
“Someone had some great insight teaching me Braille,” says David. He lost most of his useable eyesight at age 19 while a sophomore at East Stroudsburg (PA) University, but because he knew Braille, he didn’t miss a beat. He went on to earn a bachelor’s degree in speech communications in 1992. He earned his master’s in administration supervision, leadership, training and development, with a concentration in education, from Montclair (NJ) State University in 2004.  David was interviewed and selected to deliver the MSU graduate student address before 17,000 attendees at the Continental Airlines Arena.

 Today, David is a husband and father, published author, sought-after national speaker on the topic of overcoming obstacles, and manager of Statewide Operations for the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired where he is responsible for 200 full- and part-time employees and manages over $6 million in yearly budgets.
David feels much of his success is based upon what he calls The 4 Fs: Faith in God, Family and Friends that encourage and support, and the Federation that provides thousands of examples of how individuals who happen to be blind can excel in school, socially and at work.
David believes it is the "ABC's" – assistive technology, Braille literacy and cane travel – that will help us get from where we are to where we want to go, achieve our dreams and become the person we desire to be.
One of the greatest lessons he has learned is from his father, Dante DeNotaris, who recommends summarizing a problem in 17 words or less and spending the rest of your time and energy focusing on the solutions.
David loves exercising, reading biographies of individuals who have faced great challenges and getting his hands dirty in his family’s herb and vegetable garden. What brings him the most joy is the time he spends with his wife Mariann, son David and daughters Marykate and Emily.
*************************
KATHERINE GABRY
Editor, The Sounding Board & Secretary, POBC-NJ
Kathy became involved with Parents of Blind Children-NJ 14 years ago on a recommendation from her son Jon’s orientation and mobility teacher, Joe Cutter. At that time, she had learned that in addition to having Leber’s Congenital Amaurosis, Jon was profoundly deaf. She always had high expectations for Jon and was grateful to find a group of like-minded, creative, smart and fun parents. 
Kathy is a graduate of Penn State University, University Park, PA with a degree in journalism. After working for various newspapers in Pennsylvania and New Jersey, she joined a large savings bank, where she was an assistant vice president working in employee sales and training. She is married to her college sweetheart, Jon, who is an environmental chemist. After their son Jon was born, she worked as a consultant for the bank for another 10 years and started consulting on other graphic design and editorial projects as well. She continues to freelance as a writer/editor and also lectures to medical students at UMDNJ on the topics of family centered care and the impact of disability on the family. 
Kathy feels extremely fortunate to have been able to transfer her business skills to the world of disability rights, education and advocacy, and believes that she has met the coolest, brightest and most inspirational people as a result of her son. She credits her nearly 30 years business experience for her ability to organize, strategize and persist in developing an effective educational program for Jon, who will be a junior at Mountain Lakes High School in September. One day she hopes to write “The Great American Novel,” but for now has time only to write articles for various disability-related newsletters and magazines. A past president of the Lake Drive Home & School Association, Kathy now volunteers with the Mountain Lakes Home & School Association, and serves on both the Parent Advisory Committee of the NJ Commission for the Blind and the Advisory Board of DB-FACES, the technical assistance project for deafblind students in New Jersey. 
An avid walker, Kathy gets in at least two miles first thing every morning. A favorite pastime is reading on the beach, by the pool, in the car … most anywhere. She also enjoys crafts, entertaining, scrapbooking and vacationing, especially in peaceful, beautiful places such as the backwoods of Maine and the South Carolina beaches. She’s also a huge Big 10 football fan, rooting for the Penn State Nittany Lions at every opportunity.
She credits her parents with instilling in her a feeling of responsibility to give back to her community, and she thinks it’s probably being the oldest of four children that made her an optimist and sought-after problem-solver. Her lifelong goal is to leave this world a better place than she found it. 

*************************
CAPITAL CHAPTER NEWS

By Mary Jo Partyka, President

Since the last issue of The Sounding Board, our Chapter members have been busy with various activities. Many of them participated in the Grounds for Sculpture event sponsored by the New Jersey Library for the Blind and Physically Handicapped. At our April meeting we had a speaker from the Acme grocery store who came to explain their delivery service. After checking out their Web site, we determined that their site had some accessibility problems which must be corrected before blind people can use it effectively. In May, a representative from the Greater Mercer Independent Transportation Network spoke about services they hope to start in Mercer County by October. This transportation service is similar to services in Maine and in San Francisco, and patrons could arrange rides the same day. There is a fee for this service, but it would give blind people an additional alternative for travel. Our members also had a chance to see the Kurzweil Reader and to evaluate its usefulness.
Our Chapter is preparing for the Septemberfest, which is one of our biggest fundraisers. In addition to selling items, we will be giving away merchandise and literature so that people become aware of our Chapter's existence. Our Chapter will also be co-hosting the State convention in Clark with the Central Jersey Chapter.  

*************************
CENTRAL JERSEY CHAPTER NEWS

By Jerilyn Higgins, President
Ten members of our Chapter attended the NFB National Convention in Dallas this July. We all had a wonderful and educational experience. Every convention is bigger and better than the last; it is something everyone should take advantage of. There are scholarships that you can apply for, and there is always a chance your Chapter will help sponsor first-timers.

The Central Jersey Chapter is taking the rest of the summer off, and we’ll resume our activities in the fall. September 9 is our regular meeting, and we’ll be organizing our plans for Meet the Blind Month. On October 14 we will be meeting at the Woodbridge Mall for public awareness. The November monthly meeting will be held at the NFB State Convention in Clark.  We will have a breakfast meeting at 9 a.m. on Friday, November 10. Please join us for our Holiday Party December 17 at Old Man Rafferty’s restaurant in downtown New Brunswick.

We usually meet on the second Saturday of each month at the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center, 130 Livingston Avenue, New Brunswick. When it is a holiday weekend, we have an alternate date. We get together around 9:30 a.m. for coffee and begin the meeting at 10:15. All interested persons are welcome. We need those who will work with us to change what it means to be blind.

For more information regarding Chapter activities, contact Jerilyn Higgins at 973-239-8874 or e-mail jdhiggins@rcn.com.

*************************
NORTHEAST CHAPTER NEWS 
By Daniel Facchini, President
  

Since the last issue of The Sounding Board, we’ve continued to improve our Web site ThruOurEyes.org, recently developing the opportunity for listeners to download shows onto their ipods. The results have been extraordinary with thousands of hits each week. We also added a new phone number: 866-438-5978. Thanks to all who have contributed to and contacted donors for the Imagination Fund, which provided a grant for this useful project. Please listen and give us your comments and ideas at webmaster@thruoureyes.org.
In other news, five of our members attended the National Convention in Dallas, Texas. Our annual barbecue was held July 15 at Chapter President Dan Facchini's house with members from the Central Jersey and the Northern chapters also attending, along with some special guests. We’re looking forward to our Walk-a-thon with the New Milford Boy Scouts and Girl Scouts in September, as well as planning many other Meet the Blind Month activities.
The Northeast Chapter meets the second Saturday of every month at 39 Monona Ave., Rutherford. Hospitality time is 10 a.m. – 10:30 a.m.; the meeting starts at 10:45 a.m. The next meeting is scheduled for September 9. To join us or for more information, contact Dan Facchini at 201-933-0355 or danfb@verizon.net.
*************************
POBC NEWS

By Carol Castellano, President

On April 29, 2006, POBC-NJ held our annual seminar for parents and teachers of blind children at the White Sands Oceanfront Resort and Spa in Point Pleasant Beach.  This event broke attendance records for number of new families, number of children, and number of children under three years old!  

This year we explored the theme of “Out & About.”  Special guest Joanne Wilson looked at it from the perspective of making sure blind kids grow up with increasing skills and independence.  The children on the “Adventures in Mobility” panel — Shafeka Hashash, Kirk Brouwer, and Anthony Tumminello — stole the show.  Workshops covered topics ranging from independent movement and travel to ideas for family outings with children with additional disabilities to technology and education to social skills and recreation.  

Our heartfelt thanks go out to all the speakers, parents, NFB of NJ members and others who presented workshops, gave talks and worked behind the scenes to make the day such a success.  Special thanks to the Point Pleasant Girl Scouts who provided child care.

NJ Success Leads to National Program 
That evening after the seminar, Joanne Wilson, who directs Affiliate Action for the National Federation of the Blind, told us that our seminar was one of the best she’d ever attended anywhere. She felt that our program should somehow “go national” in order to build and strengthen POBC divisions in other states! We brainstormed about putting together a mentoring program at the National Convention in which seasoned NOPBC parents and NFB leaders would spend time with newer parents to develop their leadership skills. Joanne went home to Baltimore on Sunday; on Monday afternoon she called to say that the national office had pledged its support to the program and they were already at work recruiting parents to take part in it!  Joanne asked me to coordinate the newly created Parent Leadership Program.

At the National Convention, 22 parents, including Liz Valois from NJ, participated in the program. Among the mentors were our own Tom and Gail Ferry, Joe Cutter and my husband Bill Cucco.  Due to the popularity and success of the program, the NFB plans to continue it next year.

DHS Restructuring Council

POBC-NJ has also been active with the Department of Human Services (DHS) Restructuring Council.  In order to remedy the problems with the state’s child protective agency, the Division of Youth and Family Services (DYFS), Governor Corzine created a new Department of Children and Families (DCF), which would be devoted to at-risk children.   

DYFS was part of DHS, the same department that houses the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired.  In order to determine what other services to children and families should be moved to the new department and what services should remain as part of DHS, the Governor convened the DHS Restructuring Council.  I was one of the 22 people appointed by Gov. Corzine to serve on this Council, and the only one representing the interests of the blind of NJ.  As of this writing, the recommendations of the Council have not been made public, but the blind of NJ should keep alert and watch for reports of Council recommendations in the newspaper and organization newsletters. We must ensure that services for blind children and adults in NJ remain intact. 

*************************

HOW TO SUBMIT RESOLUTIONS 

By Mary Jo Partyka

Chairperson, Resolutions Committee
 

"Do you think we, as NFB members, should take a stand concerning an issue of importance to the blind, work toward changing a government policy or creating new regulations for a law? If you do, consider writing a resolution."

Resolutions are the policy statements of our organization. Written by individuals in regard to important issues, resolutions are sent to the Resolutions Committee for drafting and revising. At our Friday evening Resolutions Meeting at the State Convention, resolutions are discussed by all and voted upon by the Committee. If the resolutions pass through the Committee, they are presented for a vote by those at the Convention. Passed resolutions are sent to the appropriate people for action. In the past, resolutions on the Help America Vote Act, the Materials Accessibility Act and Access Link have been adopted. Other resolutions were written to commend agencies and persons serving the blind; Braille is also an important topic.

I would like to see our Chapters spend some time at meetings creating and sending in resolutions. What do you think are the most important issues facing the blind of NJ today? The NFB of NJ is your organization, and we need your input. Send your resolutions to me at choirnfb@optonline.net by October 23 for consideration for this year’s State Convention. If you have questions, please contact me by phone at 609-888-5459 or by e-mail and I will be glad to answer them. 
*************************
NFB YOUTH SLAM SLATED FOR SUMMER 2007
The National Federation of the Blind has announced that the NFB Youth Slam will be held July 30-August 4, 2007, at the Jernigan Institute.  Expected to be the largest gathering of blind youth ever, 200 blind or low vision youth will participate in four days of activities that expose them to the science, technology, engineering and math (STEM) fields in a way that powerfully demonstrates that these challenging careers are open to them.  In conjunction with partners such as the National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA), the Johns Hopkins University Whiting School of Engineering, and other institutions and corporations working in STEM, the Slam will create a greater understanding among parents, teachers and the general public that blind people can learn and excel in these fields.  The Slam will culminate with an inspiring rally at Baltimore's Inner Harbor and a celebration at the Institute.  For more information about the 2007 NFB Youth Slam visit  http://www.blindscience.org/ncbys/Youth_Slam.asp?SnID=1723555634.
SOLO TO BALTIMORE

By Jerry Moreno

Never be near President Ruffalo when he needs a volunteer to do something. You’ll wind up volunteering without even knowing it.   

In the spring of 2005, Joe asked me to be New Jersey’s contact person for the soon-to-be-released Kurzweil-National Federation of the Blind Hand Held Reader. I’m interested in technology, so I thought that this would be fun, but I didn’t realize that it would entail a trip to Baltimore to the National Center for an intensive weekend of training. You see, at my ripe age of 55, the furthest I’ve traveled solo was to work or back, about three miles. 
Needless to say, this pushed me to the end of my comfort zone. This was not just a bus or subway ride for 20 minutes or so, but was all the way to Baltimore. It might as well have been to China or Japan.  
My training session was scheduled for September 2005. By late spring 2005, the time had come to make reservations on Amtrak. After some consternation and debate with myself, I booked the trip. A few weeks later, the training session was postponed til March or April 2006. Boy, was I relieved.
However, I learned something about myself. If I put my mind to something, I can do it. In mid-December 2005, I was told that the training would take place in March 2006. This time, I did not hesitate and booked my trip with no problem. 
I enjoyed the trip, and now I know that I can do it again. It’s the unknown that can get to you if you let it. When I was debating with myself, I thought about the countless Federationists who have gone before me and traveled around the world. After all, Baltimore is only about three hours or so by train. 
Everything worked out fine … except the accommodations. I had to share a room with three other guys. And three of them snored. One of them had the nerve to say that I was one of the three! 
My solo trip to Baltimore proved to me that my limitations are more of a perception than a reality. Once I perceived myself going, I was then free to go. Perhaps China or Japan is not that far away after all.  
*************************

CONGRATULATIONS TO NLS
By Gloria Lewis
This year, the National Library Service for the Blind and Physically Handicapped (NLS) of the Library of Congress, will mark its 75th anniversary. NLS publishes books and magazines in Braille and in recorded form, on disk and audio cassettes. This program offers accessibility with dignity.
The New Jersey Library for the Blind and Physically Handicapped was started in 1967 and joined the national network of state and local libraries. Through this network, the materials are made available without charge, on loan to eligible readers. Materials are sent to readers and returned by postage-free mail.

Readers may borrow all types of popular interest books, including best sellers, classics, mysteries, history and children’s books.  Readers may also subscribe to more than 70 popular magazines in Braille and recorded format, including Choice, Ebony, The Economist, Good Housekeeping, Health & Nutrition and Reader’s Digest. 

Patrons can soon enjoy new opportunities in talking book reading. NLS is in the process of establishing a digital system and is close to having a digital talking book machine (DTBM) that meets the requirements of patrons and staff. 

We live in a digital world. Thanks to the Internet, information, products and services are only a “click and download” away. Download access will soon be available to patrons of NLS. A pilot program is currently underway to test the functionality of online download for NLS books and magazines. 

NLS recognizes that we live in an era in which technology will transform every aspect of society and life. We congratulate the NLS on its 75th anniversary. We are assured of its ongoing commitment to continue its high quality service to its patrons. 

*************************
NEW OUTLOOK PIONEERS OFFER FREE BRAILLER REPAIR
The New Outlook Pioneers provide an inexpensive repair service to Perkins brailler owners. The Pioneer volunteers, all retirees who formerly worked in technical pursuits, repair with either new or used parts, as available, and the service is free except that they request reimbursement for their cost of any new parts that must be installed in braillers they repair. All machines are logged by serial number to ensure the return of each machine received for repair to its proper owner. 

The Pioneers also accept donations of used or damaged machines that can be used for spare parts. 

The group provides pick up and delivery in a 20-mile radius of Denville, NJ. Owners can also ship a unit for repair, carefully packed in a box (not its carrying case), insured with the U.S. Postal Service, and with the legend “Free Matter for the Blind” in the upper right corner of the package address side. Please note that the U.S. Postal Service will charge a fee for the insurance. A card with the owner’s name, address and other contact information should be included in the package, along with a statement describing the nature of the problem. 

For further information, please contact Charles Phelan at 908-647-9226 or 908-229-0041 or via e-mail at fixnBraillers@juno.com.
*************************

IT’S 2006 RAFFLE TIME

By Jerry Moreno

The annual State raffle drawing will be held at the Northern Chapter Holiday party Saturday, December 9, 2006 at 2 p.m., Knights of Columbus Hall, Belleville. 

Prizes will be gift certificates to Shop-Rite:


FIRST PRIZE:
$300


SECOND PRIZE:
$200


THIRD PRIZE:
$100

In a few days, about 1,200 letters will go out in the mail with a cover letter and a raffle book.  Please try to sell it, or buy the book yourself.  All the funds raised in this mailer will go into our treasury, and we can use it. 

You can also get additional books to sell to benefit your Chapter or State treasury.  Not only do we add to our treasury, but did you know you could benefit personally as well? Members attending National Convention will receive 50 percent of their sales for Convention expenses.  Members not attending National can receive 50 percent of their sales at State Convention, or earmark them for their local chapter, POBC or the State Treasury.

** IMPORTANT **

Please SEND CHECKS/MONEY ORDERS and TICKET STUBS

by December 1, 2006.  Make checks or money orders payable to NFB of NJ. 
Do not send cash.  Please fold your stubs.  Just remove the staple and fold each stub in half and then in half again.  

Send checks/money orders and stubs to:

Gerald Moreno

67 Heckel Street

Belleville, NJ 07109

For more tickets or information, call 973-751-8771.

Whether you get a book of tickets in the mail or not, please consider participating.  Contact your local Chapter President or call the number above and get some tickets!

*************************

*************************

CAPITAL CAMPAIGN NOTICE

NFB Capital Campaign pledge payments may be made at any time.  Thanks to all of you who have completed your NFB Capital Campaign pledge payments.  If you would like to mail in an NFB Capital Campaign pledge payment, write "Capital Campaign" in the memo section of the check, and send it to:

National Federation of the Blind

Attn: Capital Campaign

1800 Johnson Street

Baltimore, MD 21230

For an update on your NFB Capital Campaign pledge payment status, call Ms. Walton at the NFB at 410-659-9314, ext. 2289.
*************************

LETTERS
Editor’s Note: In early 2006, NFB of NJ President Joe Ruffalo received a phone call from Silvia Bueno, the sister of Julio Cesar Rojas. Her nephew was blind and lived in Bolivia. She wanted to learn all she could about the NFB and how she could get some information to her family in Bolivia. Joe suggested that she attend the Central Jersey Chapter’s bus trip on April 1 to the National Center in Baltimore. Silvia was excited to see the NFB headquarters and have the opportunity to collect all the information in Spanish that was available.

April 19, 2006

Dear Mr. Ruffalo,

Greetings from Bolivia and most grateful thanks to you! We received your valuable gift – the tapes in Spanish from the NFB – that you generously sent to us weeks ago. We are learning so much about blind people’s lives, their experiences, courage and capacities, and their histories will be an example to follow and an inspiration for us.

Mr. Ruffalo, the Association de Padres de Ninos Ciegos “Apanici” or Association of Parents of Blind Children in La Paz, Bolivia was recently created. Because we had no place to go to find help for our children, a group of parents, including myself, decided to found our organization with the best hope and goals to help our children, regardless of our extreme limitations.
(My son) Horacio, my wife Susana, my oldest son Leonal, Horacio’s twin brother Marcio and I want to thank you from the bottom of our hearts for your help.

Mr. Ruffalo, we are very impressed with the valuable information the National Federation of the Blind has to offer families like ours. We really appreciate it, especially now as we are in great need for such help.

Aunt Silvia R. Bueno was “the bridge between your organization and me” and she made this communication possible.
Mr. Ruffalo, thanks again for your interest and help. I wish you the best. I look forward to hearing from you soon.


Sincerely,


Julio Cesar Rojas R.
*************************
Dear Joe,

Thank you for helping me get to Baltimore for the 8-month program at BISM. I have really learned a lot about myself and built up a lot of self-confidence. I feel that I have blossomed into a competent, confident young person with lots of determination to continue pursuing my goal of becoming a massage therapist.

While I was at BISM, I learned how to write a shopping list and do my own food shopping, how to label my own spices in the kitchen, cook, clean, sew, maintain an apartment independently, live with a roommate, use public transportation by myself, and so much more. I feel that I have made friends for life. I have made the friends that I have now because I was able to teach them about blindness, and they were able to teach me about life experiences that they had. 

Now that I am home, I am able to use the public transportation system in my town, cook a meal for my family and go to my massage appointments. I am glad that I had the opportunity to go to BISM. Without it, I do not think that I would be as independent as I am now. 


Thanks again,


Rania Ismail
Please join us for the National Federation of the Blind of NJ’s
30TH ANNUAL STATE CONVENTION

November 10, 11, 12, 2006

  CROWNE PLAZA HOTEL  36 Valley Rd., Clark, NJ 07066   732-574-0100

Access Link accessible.

P  E  A  R  L

* Philosophy *Education, Experience, Excellence * 
*Achievements * Resources *Legislation *

PEARL will feature Anil Lewis, dynamic President of the NFB of Georgia and NFB National Board Member, along with influential policymakers and experts in the fields of Braille literacy, education, mobility, employment, access technology, legislation, senior concerns, and more!  

Friday, Nov. 10

10 a.m. to 5 p.m. — Exhibit Hall     

1 p.m. to 5 p.m. — Workshops on Braille, Mobility, Technology, Steps for Success for Students, Job Skills, Business Enterprise Program (BEP), NFB Newsline for the Blind and the exciting new Kurzweil-NFB Reader.

Friday Evening — Hospitality sponsored by the Vendors, Resolutions Committee meeting and a dance sponsored by our host chapters. 
Saturday, Nov. 11

8 a.m. to 5 p.m. — Presentations by Anil Lewis and other experts in the blindness field, the making of “Extreme Makeover: Home Edition” — NFB  style, reading machine demos,  Exhibit Hall, networking opportunities, door prizes and much more. 

Saturday Evening — Banquet, Scholarship Awards, including the Ever Lee Hairston and Venetia Demson Scholarships, and Live Auction! 
Sunday, Nov. 12

9 a.m. to 12 p.m. – Business Meeting, Resolutions and Elections, open to all!

Special Room Rate of $85 per night includes full breakfast!
Call the hotel at 732-574-0100 to reserve your room right now.  This special rate is guaranteed only until Nov.1; after Nov. 1, the rate may increase.  If we receive your registration form by Nov. 1, each pre-registered person will be eligible for a special drawing of a cash prize!  You will also receive express registration service at the Convention.  
Childcare will be available on Saturday only, by request only.
Please call Joe Ruffalo at 973-743-0075 by Oct. 22 to request childcare.

NFB of NJ STATE CONVENTION

***MAILING LIST & PRE-REGISTRATION FORM***
Please mail to NFB of NJ, 254 Spruce St., Bloomfield, NJ 07003
____ I am coming to the Convention.



____ I cannot come to the Convention, but please put my name on the mailing list for more information.      


* * * PLEASE PRINT * * *

Name ____________________________________________________________  

Address___________________________________________________________

City, State, Zip _____________________________________________________

Phone ______________________  E-mail _______________________________
Please list names of all attending, including children, on separate sheet.
CONVENTION REGISTRATION

HOW MANY  
     TOTAL $

Registration: Adult–$10


_____________    ____________

Registration: Child, 16 & under–Free
_____________    ____________

Lunch Nov. 11: Adult–$10      


_____________    ____________

Lunch Nov. 11: Child–$8  


_____________    ____________

Banquet Nov. 11: Adult/Child–$25

_____________    ____________

TOTAL ENCLOSED (Make check payable to NFB of NJ)  $ ___________

I would like my agenda in:   
___Large Print   ___Cassette   ___Braille   ___Disk   

Lunch and Banquet tickets will be collected at the meals.  You can pick up or purchase tickets at the Registration Table.  A limited number of box lunches will be available on Friday at a cost of $11.
Last year’s Convention was terrific.  This one will be even better!  

Be part of the PEARL Convention. You’ll find what you need to succeed.

The National Federation of the Blind is changing what it means to be blind.  Imagine a future full of possibilities!
All volunteers, please report to the registration table upon arrival.
 NFB OF NJ CONTACT INFORMATION
NFB National Center 


President 
Marc Maurer
410-659-9314

NFB State Affiliate


President 
Joseph Ruffalo
973-743-0075


First Vice President 
Ever Lee Hairston
323-565-8538

Second Vice President 
Jerilyn Higgins
973-239-8874


Secretary
Gerald Moreno
973-751-8771


Treasurer
Gloria Lewis
908-851-2025


Board Member
David Mostello
609-799-8424


Board Member 
Mary Jo Partyka
609-888-5459


Board Member
Lynn Reynolds
908-251-5510

Board Member
Ryan Stevens
856-858-3518

NFB of NJ Chapters
Capital Chapter


Mary Jo Partyka, President
609-888-5459
choirnfb@optonline.net
Central Jersey Chapter


Jerilyn Higgins, President
973-239-8874
jdhiggins@rcn.com
Garden State Chapter


Ryan Stevens, President
856-858-3518
rysteve@comcast.net
Northeast Chapter
www.ThruOurEyes.org

Dan Facchini, President
201-933-0355
danfb@verizon.net
Northern Chapter


Dr. Ed Lewinson, President
973-374-1223
lewinson@panix.com
Parents of Blind Children
www.blindchildrenorg.com


Carol Castellano, President
973-377-0976
center@webspan.net
Programs
Adopt Adaptive Equipment

Lynn Reynolds
908-251-5510  
lhr1827@optonline.net
America’s Jobline
http://www.nfb.org/jobline/enter.htm

Jerry Moreno
973-751-8771
nfbnj@comcast.net
Blind Children’s Resource Center
www.blindchildren.org


Carol Castellano
973-377-0976
center@webspan.net 

Braille Mentoring Program


Sue Tillett
609-924-7489
sue_tillett@monet.prs.k12.nj.us

Mary Jo Partyka
609-888-5459
choirnfb@optonline.net
Legislative Coordinator


Lynn Reynolds 
908-251-5510
lhr1827@optonline.net
Merchants Division


Lynn Reynolds 
908-251-5510
lhr1827@optonline.net

Anna DeSantis
732-462-4604
annades@optonline.net
NFB Newsline
http://www.nfb.org/newsline1.htm

David DeNotaris
866-504-7300
Scholarship

Ever Lee Hairston
323-565-8538
elhairson@mindspring.com

Sumara Shakeel 
732-255-0920
sumara.shakeel@dhs.state.nj.us
PLEASE NOTE:

Submissions deadline 
for the Spring/Summer 2007 issue of The Sounding Board is

FEBRUARY 15, 2007
Articles received after this date will be held

for the Fall/Winter 2007 issue.

CHECK US OUT ON THE WEB AT

www.nfbnj.org
www.blindchildren.org
www.thruoureyes.org

To receive The Sounding Board and other information via e-mail,

please contact Jerry Moreno at nfbnj@comcast.net.
Joe Cutter, left, and Joe Ruffalo








